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BUSINESS AFFAIRS SUB-COUNCIL 
 
 October 20, 2010 
 
 MINUTES 
 
The meeting began at 9:00 a.m. in the TBR Board Room.  Present were Ms. Ranee Baker 
(NeSCC); Ms. Cynthia Brooks (TSU); Mr. Horace Chase (JSCC); Dr. David Collins (ETSU); 
Ms. Beth Cooksey (VSCC); Mr. John Cothern (MTSU); Ms. Mary Cross (NaSCC);  Ms. Elaine 
Curtis (CoSCC); Mr. Danny Gibbs (RSCC); Mr. Mike Gower (MTSU); Mr. Lowell Hoffman 
(DSCC); Mr. Tim Hurst (APSU); Dr. Rosemary Jackson (WSCC); Mr. Ron Kesterson (PSCC); 
Ms. Debbie Mailen; Mr. Ron Parr (STCC); Mr. Mitch Robinson (APSU); Dr. Claire Stinson 
(TTU); Ms. Hilda Tunstill (MSCC); Mr. Greg Wilgocki (ETSU); Mr. Tommy Wright (ClSCC); 
Mr. Jeff Young (TTU); Mr. David Zettergren (UOM); Mr. Blayne Clements, Ms. Alicia 
Gillespie, Ms. Deanna Hall; Ms. Pat Massey, Mr. Ron Ostenfeld, Ms. Brooke Shelton, Mr. Dale 
Sims, and Ms. Renee Stewart (TBR). 
 
1. Report of the Committees 
 

A. Finance Committee 
 
Dr. Collins highlighted the following issues from the October 6, 2010 Finance 
Committee meeting. 
 
• In State Tuition Rates for Border Counties with Satellite Campuses 

 
The committee discussed the in-state tuition rate for border counties with satellite 
campuses.  The question was raised whether the 30 mile radius applies to the 
main campus or the satellite campus.  In the past it had been assumed that it 
applied to the main campus and not the satellite campus.  However, the committee 
members were unclear on this issue and it will be checked on by TBR staff.  
 

• Auxiliary Budget Analysis 
 

The committee discussed the auxiliary budget analysis forms required for the 
universities.  Currently, a form must be completed for dorms, apartments, other 
rentals and total housing.  TBR staff only reviews the total housing form.  It was 
discussed whether the universities need to separate these auxiliaries or just have 
the total housing form.  The committee decided that only the total housing form 
should be submitted with the budget.  Some campuses may want to complete all 
of the forms for internal purposes. 
 

• Non-Recurring State Appropriations 
 

The committee discussed non-recurring state appropriations and the use of them 
for scholarships.  For the 10-11 allocation, SFSF funds have been switched to 
non-recurring state appropriations.  Institutions have used SFSF funds for 
scholarships for two years and had intended to use them for 10-11.  However, 
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now that non-recurring appropriations will be received instead of SFSF, the 
institutions are not in compliance with Policy 3:04:01:00, which states that state 
appropriations shall be expended or applied only to Access and Diversity grants. 
 
Since institutions have already planned for these scholarships, a recommendation 
will be made to the Board to allow schools to continue with their original plans. 
 

• Findings and Weaknesses 
 

The committee was given all findings and weaknesses published since the last 
quarterly Finance Committee meeting.  There were three audit reports released in 
the last quarter with a total of one finding.  The finding was that amounts were not 
properly reported in the foundation’s financial statements and notes to the 
financial statements.  (Attachments A and B) 
 

• OPEB Liability 
 

The committee discussed the OPEB liability.  An institution had proposed that we 
go back to having a negative allocation for OPEB rather than the new way of 
adjusting the beginning balance to remove the negative allocation.  This only 
helps the smaller schools.  Several members discussed that the negative allocation 
distorts the fund balance by making it look like there are more funds than the 
institution really has. 
 
The committee decided to go ahead and send in their revised budget as planned.  
The members were asked to complete Form I and Form II without the negative 
allocations for OPEB and Compensated Absences and send it to TBR for review.  
A decision will then be made for future budgets. 
 
Tim Hurst agreed to develop a list of issues that this is creating for discussion 
with THEC. 
 

• Data Plans 
 

The committee discussed the data plans allowed on devices such as iPads and 
wireless PC cards per IRS rules.  The committee discussed the three ways that 
cell phone allowances are given to employees.  The taxability of allowances was 
also discussed in relation to data plans.  The committee also discussed the security 
and encryption issue with the iPads. 
 
Another issue discussed was personal usage verses business usage.  It would be 
hard to tell the difference in the usage on an iPad or wireless PC card where as the 
cell phone usage can be easily tracked by reviewing the bill. 
 
After much discussion, the committee decided that the easiest way to have an 
employee allowance would be a stipend to employees.  Also, ETSU is working on 
a security policy and will share it with the group upon completion. (Attachment 
C) 
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• Travel Policy 
 

The committee discussed the travel policy language regarding the reference to 
two round trips to the airport.  The committee determined that this language was 
not necessary and will delete this language in the travel policy.  (Attachment D). 
 
It was recommended that the committee review the policy for any additional 
changes before the April cycle and go to the Board with all of the recommended 
changes at the June meeting. 
 

• IPEDS Submission 
 

The committee discussed the IPEDS submission and its new requirements of 
allocating out central charges such as O&M and depreciation to different 
functions. 
 
The committee discussed how private schools are allocating these charges.  Since 
the IPEDS report is not due until next year, it was determined to review the 
IPEDS website and check with private schools to see how they are allocating 
these charges.  Ms. Stewart will also contact Ron Maples to see how UT is going 
to handle this. 
 

• CFI Methodology 
 
The committee discussed the CFI methodology and whether there was any 
feedback.  The CFI has been calculated for the previous 5 years and will be 
presented in December.   
 

• Payback Provision for Employee Scholarship Program 
 
The committee discussed the payback provision for the employee scholarship 
program.  Several questions have been raised about repayment of the entire 
tuition amount for employees that do not work the entire time period required.  
Most institutions prorate the amount of tuition.  Another question was whether the 
amount can be held from the employee’s final paycheck.  The committee asked 
for clarification from the HR officers.  The HR officers will look at this issue in 
the future.  
 

The Finance Committee minutes were approved. 
 

 
B. Council of Buyers 

 
Ms. Stewart highlighted the following issue from the September 30, 2010 Council of 
Buyers meeting.   
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• Staples Contract  
 
The committee requested clarification from Ms. Gregory on two issues regarding 
the Staples contract.  The first question was whether or not promotional and 
printing items will be included in the contract.  The committee also inquired if 
this will be an exclusive contract.  Ms. Gregory will respond to the questions 
when she returns to the office. 

 
The Council of Buyers minutes were approved. 

 
C. Human Resources  

 
Mr. Ostenfeld highlighted the following issues from the October 12, 2010 Human 
Resource Officers Committee meeting.   
 
• FLSA Audit Update 

 
Mr. Ostenfeld updated the HR Officers on the progress of the system-wide FLSA 
audit on positions.  The Information Technology position audits have been 
completed with each institution receiving a reply to their submission and 
guidance on how to proceed.  The “academic counseling” and 
“admission/enrollment counseling” classifications were selected for the second 
round with a memorandum from the Office of the General Counsel sent on 
October 5, 2010.  This audit will also include employees who are performing like 
functions but may have different job titles.  Each institution was asked to 
complete the audit and submit a summary to Kae Carpenter in the Office of the 
General Counsel by November 19, 2010.  Please contact Mr. Ostenfeld if you 
have any questions or concerns during the review. 
 

• Non-Exempt Teaching Adjunct Working in Other Positions 
 
Kae Carpenter led a review of how to handle overtime pay for non-exempt 
employees working in other positions.  Mr. Ostenfeld reminded the Committee 
that we can no longer use the blended calculation.  Further guidance on this issue 
from the Office of the General Counsel should be forthcoming. 
 

• Use of Sick Leave for Birth of Grandchild 
 
Mr. Ostenfeld and Kae Carpenter reviewed the previously discussed use of sick 
leave for the birth of a grandchild.  At this time, there will not be any changes to 
the TBR policy.  The use of sick leave for the birth should be treated the same as 
any other medical condition and only applies to those family members 
specifically listed in the policy. 
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• General Compensation Update from September Board Meeting 
 
Mr. Ostenfeld gave a general overview of the compensation presentation given by 
Mr. Sims to the Committee of Personnel and Compensation at the September 
Board meeting.  A request will be made to the Board at the December meeting, 
with the intention of submitting plans at the March meeting for a Board decision 
at the June meeting.  

 
• Miscellaneous Updates 

   
Mr. Ostenfeld gave the following status updates: 
 
International Immigration – International immigration and employment is 
scheduled to be covered by the Office of the General Counsel at the next HR 
Officers meeting. 
 
Long-Term Disability RFP (UT) – UT is still evaluating the long-term disability 
proposals. 
 
Education Assistance Programs – The Finance Committee asked the HR Officers 
to review the payback provision in the Education Assistance Programs.  This item 
was discussed and further action will take place in the coming weeks. 
 

The HR Officers minutes were approved. 
 
D. Internal Audit  

 
Mr. Clements highlighted the following issues from the September 29, 2010 Internal 
Auditors meeting.   
 
• Reporting Leave/Timekeeping/HR Issues to Internal Audit 

 
The group discussed leave/timekeeping and human resources issues reported to 
internal audit and how to determine if these issues should be reviewed by internal 
audit or referred to Human Resources or management for review and follow-up.  
Examples include an individual who failed to use leave for several years versus 
an employee who is frequently 10 minutes late.  While both of these issues are 
problematic, the first instance is a red flag that deserves additional investigation 
and the second issue may be more appropriately handled by management.  A key 
question is whether there is apparent intent to defraud.  Ultimately, cases must be 
addressed on a case by case basis, considering all relevant facts. 
 

 • Surveillance Procedures 
 
Auditors discussed the procedure for surveillance to be included in the Internal 
Audit manual.  The procedure requires the auditor planning to perform 
surveillance procedures to submit a request in writing to the Director of System-
Wide Internal Audit, who will consult with General Counsel and the Audit 



 
 6 

Committee chair, if considered necessary.  Some auditors expressed concern 
about the timing of requesting authorization and the role of campus police in 
considering and conducting surveillance.  Ms. Gourley will discuss these 
concerns with General Counsel and provide information back to the group.   
 

• Tax Reporting for Presidential Expense Allowances 
 
One campus asked about the proper procedure for reporting a president’s monthly 
expense allowance to the president for tax purposes.  The group indicated the 
proper format was to report this on a W-2 form as taxable wages rather than on a 
1099 form. 

 
 The Internal Auditors minutes were approved. 
 
2.        AppWorx/UC4 Upgrade 
 

Ms. Gregory has not received the clarifications that she has requested regarding the 
AppWorx/UC4 upgrade.  Ms. Gregory will send more detailed information as she 
receives it. 
 

3. Banner/Sungard Issues 
 

There have been complaints from the Student Affairs group about Banner’s capability for 
tracking students’ chicken pox vaccination records.  There should be a Banner 
modification to handle this; however, it is still not ready for use. 
 

4. Student Insurance Concerns 
  

Two of the institutions indicated that they had received complaints from students 
regarding their student insurance claims.  The committee was reminded to forward any 
unresolved issues to Ms. Gillespie for follow-up with the insurance carrier. 
 

5. Outcome Based Formula 
  

Mr. Sims distributed the Outcome Based Formula worksheets.  This information is 
subject to change up until the November 18, 2010 THEC meeting, where it will be 
finalized.  (Attachment E) 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 11:30 a.m. 



Attachment A 
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Attachment C 
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Attachment D 
 

d. Necessary charges for hotel and airport parking will be allowed. provided that airport parking fees do not exceed normal taxi fare to and from the airport or the cost of two 

round trips in the employee's personal car (see item 10 below).  

 6. Limousine and Taxi Service - When travel is by common carrier, reasonable limousine and taxi fares will be allowed for necessary transportation. Bus or limousine service to 

and from airports will be used when available and practical. After arrival at destination, necessary taxi fares for traveling between hotel or lodging and meeting or conference will 

be allowed. No receipt is required for reimbursement of reasonable taxi fares. 

 7. Car Rentals at Destination - Charges for automobile rental shall be allowed whenever it is more economical than alternative methods of transportation or it is the only 

practical means of transportation. Charges for insurance for rented automobiles are not reimbursable. Whenever possible, employees should refuel before returning vehicles. 

 8. Tolls and Ferry Fees - Reasonable tolls and ferry fees will be allowed when necessary. No receipt is required for reimbursement of tolls and ferry fees. 

 9. Daily Parking Fees - Daily parking fees for those employees working in downtown offices will not be allowed. However, if an employee is required to leave his office on 

official business and later returns the same day, the actual additional charge required to park will be reimbursed up to the maximum indicated (see Addendum). Also, those 

employees required to utilize commercial parking facilities in the daily performance of duties, or while on travel status, will be allowed reimbursement for actual costs. Receipt is 

required if the fee exceeds the maximum indicated per day (see Addendum). 

 10. Unnecessary meals and lodging expenses which are occasioned by the use of an automobile for reasons of the employee's personal convenience, or which are due to 

travel by an indirect route, will not be allowed. 



Attachment E 
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